Watermark Condominium

Meeting Minutes of the Board of Directors

March 28th, 2020 10:00 a.m. (E.S.T.)
401 North Atlantic Ave.

New Smyrna Beach, Florida 32169
Board Members in Attendance:

· Bill Biedenbach – President
· Tom Wall - Vice President -phone
· Jim Greene – Treasurer -phone
· Ron Laramy – Secretary -phone
· Deb Malone – Director at large
Owners in attendance:  Barb Ayash (#402) on phone, Sherry Daniel (#602) on phone, Bud Chappell (503) on phone, Mark Maler (#502) on phone, Brian Goymour (#301) on phone,  Joanne Caridis (#601) on phone, Donna Schuiteman (#105) on phone

Managers in attendance:  Donna and Kirk Maupin
Proof of Notice

Proper notification of the meeting was posted on the bulletin board at the property at least 14 days in advance of the meeting and per the Florida Statute.  (For board meetings where special assessments are considered.)
Call to Order

A quorum of the board was established.  The meeting was called to order by Bill Biedenbach at 10:00a.m. E.S.T. (Ron Laramy was late to the call but joined at 10:07)
Treasurer’s Report 

· Under budget through Feb. but for operating budget we are ok
· Regarding how we are doing with the overages vs. our assessment from last year. 
· The already paid overages and unanticipated costs from the May 16, 2019, special assessment are: 
· $27,323.64 - patch and repair building (budgeted $11K, actual cost $38,323.64) 
· $8,500.00 -  replace garage soffit and fascia (not included in initial estimate)
· $12,200.00 - upgrade floors 2-6 walkways and 1-6 deck coatings
· $1,500.00 - landscaping to facilitate painting and trim sea grapes
· $8,485.42 - replace 3 steel doors (discovered old doors’ rust came through new paint)
· $3,500.00 - engineer fees (R&J determined this was required and not in initial estimate)
· $1,200.00 - portico roof painting (not included in initial estimate)
· $5,000.00 - first floor walkway leveling (found pooling problems after removal of old coating)
· $2,300.00 - walkway extension at unit 105 (found old walkway was just installed over pavement).

Manager’s Report 
· Building appraisal needed this year.

· Needed every three years by law

· Cost of the last one in 2017 was $1200

· Making our website ADA compliant

· We have looked into it and would cost an additional $550 per year

· Board has decided to hold off on this for now
· We continue to request proof of insurance for all owners

· Still waiting for this documentation from 14 units

· There are liability issues if a unit isn’t properly insured

· This would protect the HOA.

· Common practice at most condo complexes to have proof of insurance on hand. 
· Managers are very happy with how the building painting and repair process has gone. 

· Only one rental was lost during this process.

· All winter tenants are pleased with the results and with the workers on site. 
· Tom Wall wrote a letter to the contractors about how impressed we were with the entire team working on our building. 

· Wiginton did their quarterly inspection

· We passed once again

· Also asked them about issues we’ve been having with the Fire Panel

· Garage lighting

· The lights we currently use have been discontinued so we will need to explore other options going forward. 

· Security lights on building have jumped significantly in cost

· May need to explore different options here. 

· Some pool umbrellas are showing signs of wear due to wind and elements

· Kirk is going to explore different repair options

· Sprinkler system on both sides of the building has some issues
· We needed to replace a pump on the East side.
· Also having problems with our timer and/or wiring on the West side which will be repaired by our vendor.
· Pool furnace needed to be replaced

· Most people are getting only 3-4 years out of their units

· Had to replace a gasket on a valve on the pool

· Gutter in front of #104 has been rerouted and painted

Old Business
· Portico Bench and garbage container decision

· After much discussion we think that we can get both for $1500

· FAQ’s and Rules and regulations committee update

· No updates at this time

· Soffit and Fascia replacement update

· This work has been completed and the cost is part of the increased expenses listed above.

· Elevator floor and lighting update

· Going with a vinyl plank flooring for $960

· Two new LED light fixtures have been installed
· Plastic replacement panels for lighting have been explored

· Cost will be around $300 

· Exploring aluminum looking trim work to continue improvements

· Recommendation to get the material cut and get this done. 

· Bulletin Board update

· Repairs can not be made at this time
· Steel doors replacement update

· These have been replaced and included into the expenses mentioned above

· CTI portico and 1st floor resurfacing update

· Work is completed and the cost overages were mentioned above.

· Painting of portico roof update

· This work has been completed

· We went with the low bid to get this painted as it wasn’t a part of the initial building painting proposal. 

· Pool House roof shingles update

· This work has been completed

· Replaced shingles that have been missing or damaged due to the most recent hurricanes

· Plumbing work being done at back of building and pool update

· The line feeding the pool has finally been found

· Updates to this plumbing have been made

· Also found a water cutoff that cut off both toilets and both sinks in pool house.

· This is very old and we will be installing a new valve beyond this and it will be located on the West side wall of the pool house
· Will also facilitate moving the shower to outside the gated pool area. 

· Once these decisions are made, the proposal will be to no longer have a shower within the pool area which will alleviate the drainage problem we have there. 
· Pool does not have a vacuum to waste option

· Plumbers will find sewer line to allow us to attach a vacuum to waste system. 

New Business

· Outside doormat conversation 

· New light colored walkways and surfaces are having issues with doormats bleeding through to the walkway surface

· Almost impossible to clean off

· We can apply a new clear coat sealer that will allow them to be cleaned much easier

· Recommendation to go forward with this sealer for the walkways on floors 2 through 6 at this time.

· We will see how this works and discuss any options for balconies going forward. 

· Recommendation that no doormats be allowed going forward and to suggest people have door mats inside their doors instead. 
Motion by Tom Wall, Seconded by Deb Malone that we accept the R&J bid to power wash all walkways and then put a clear coat sealer on walkways on floor 2 through 6 for a cost of $4560.  In addition, we move to no longer allow doormats outside of units (Additional motion including the balconies was made) and all existing doormats will be placed inside the owners units. Motions carried unanimously. 
· R&J Final Invoice – Next Steps discussion (assessment)
· Complete expense update 
· We are comfortable with all of the expenses that have been presented 
· Survey of roof results after R&J work completed
· Kirk found some dents in the roofing materials

· R&J agreed to pay for any repairs that are found to be necessary. 

· Three A/C units are having issues with rusting out and owners have been notified. 

· Only one of the three owners has taken action so far

· Sun Splash of NSB landscaping update and bid discussion

· Already had them do some work to clear out areas in order to paint the building

· Additional work we have had them bid on:
· Area by the pool house re-landscaped and added rock

· Proposal to add stone to areas by garages and remove any plants

· Adding white rock/shells to the area North of the garages

Motion by Tom Wall, seconded by Jim Greene to accept the bid by Sun Splash of NSB to perform the landscaping discussed above (by pool house, areas around the building and garages) at a cost of $3110.  Motion approved unanimously. 

· Fire alarm panel replacement discussion

·  We have been having ongoing issues with the existing Fire Alarm panel

· Existing vendor (Giles) has given us a bid for replacement of approximately $5000

· Part of estimate was for a wireless dialer system

· This vendor has lost one of their key people and we are not getting answers to what is causing our problems.

· We contacted Wiginton to review our issues as well 

· We were very impressed with the person who discussed these issues with us. 

· Phone wiring is old

· The way it is wired and strapped is not optimal

· Recommendation to replace the phone wire etc.

· Doesn’t believe a wireless dialer is necessary or even a good idea. 

· If we move our monitoring to Wiginton they will come out the first time is goes off again and will fix it.

Motion made by Tom Wall, seconded by Deb Malone that at the first opportunity we make the move from Giles to Wiginton to take over our Fire Alarm monitoring system.  This will be dependent on what we find out regarding our current contract with Giles. Motion carried unanimously. 
After all of the expense overrides and new expenses discussed and approved:
Motion made by Jim Greene, seconded by Ron Laramy that we issue an assessment in the amount of $2320 per unit for a total of $81,200.00 to cover overages on the cost of painting and repairing the main building and garages and making various other repairs and changes needed on the property. This assessment will be due June 1st, 2020.  Motion carried unanimously. 
Updates regarding COVID 19 directives from the state. 
· More and more states (and counties within the state of Florida) are enacting “Stay at Home” orders. (Update:  State of Florida now has State at Home orders now as well)
· The Executive Order from the Governor of Florida on Friday that states NO NEW RENTALS are allowed for the next 14 days.  
· To summarize the Governors orders: “For the next 14 days, new vacation rentals will not be permitted. Those already here can finish their trip, according to DeSantis, but are encouraged to go home as soon as possible.

· This executive order expires in 14 days but clearly states (“unless extended by subsequent order”)
· We have no “new” rentals

· Only have two weekly rentals for April but they are mid to late month and we expect they will cancel

· We do have existing renters asking to extend.

· The board discussed the fact that this issue is being handled similar to a hurricane where all rental payments affected will be refunded and deposits will be refunded or held for future rentals which is up to the renter.  We believe this should be the case for all renters at the Watermark based on the decision by the Governor. 

· Much discussion around how to handle owners who want to come to their units during this time. 
· Discussion around the fact that numerous Condos in New Smyrna Beach have made the decision to close their facilities including

· Pools, Pool Houses, Workout facilities etc. 

After much discussion around these facts and all of this new information, along with the already established Federal recommendations against ANY discretionary travel the following decision(s) have been made by the board:

        
A decision was made to extend our previous motion (a motion that was made by Tom Wall, seconded by Jim Greene and passed by the board unanimously on 3-23-20)  that In light of the recommendations from the Whitehouse and State and local governments that all discretionary travel be stopped, and the Governors Executive order regarding new renters, as well as to protect those who live and work here (some who are in “at risk” categories), that for the MONTH OF APRIL we STRONGLY discourage anyone who isn’t currently at the Watermark from coming. PERIOD.  This applies to owners and their families as well. During this period we will not be allowing any renting of units to tenants who aren’t already here. 
In addition, a motion was made by Tom Wall, Seconded by Ron Laramy and carried unanimously that due to our inability to ensure the safety of our owners and existing renters we are closing the entire pool area effective immediately until April 15th (subject to change based on follow up discussions to take place at a follow up board meeting to be held at 10:00 a.m. EST Saturday, April 11th).  This includes the entire pool, pool deck area and pool house.  

Open Discussion

· Concerns about the giant pot hole outside parking lot to the north 
· Have we called the city?
· Bill B will contact the city about this issue
· Questions regarding cleaning out the dryer vents
· Are these cleaned on a regular basis?
· All dryer vents on outside were taken off and new ones installed along with the work being done to the building. 
· Only vents being cleaned somewhat regularly are the ones on the North or South side of the building. 
· Question about how the efforts to minimize social interaction with the managers are working
· We believe that things have improved.
· With far fewer tenants this issue should be better. 
Adjournment

No further discussion so motion to adjourn was made.  Meeting was adjourned at 1:00 p.m. EST

Next board meeting will be planned for April 11th, 2020 at 10:00 a.m. 
